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Minutes of Meeting held on Monday 27 September 2010

in The Hugh Miller Institute

Present:

Community Councillors: Jane Clunas (Chairwoman), Vivienne Griffiths, Lynne Sproull, 

Julie Penwright, Douglas Cooper, John Wood, Ronald Young

Youth Representatives: Bob Clunas, Paige Shepherd

Highland Councillors: Cllr David Alston, Cllr Craig Fraser

Northern Constabulary: PC Williams

Community Council Secretary: Estelle Ellwood

	Item
	Details
	Action

	1
	Chairwoman’s Welcome 

Jane welcomed the Councillors to the last meeting of this Council. 

Apologies 

Anne Short

	

	2
	Approval of previous minutes

     Proposed: Vivienne Griffiths  Seconded: Jane Clunas


	

	3
	Youth Issues (See also Items 5.7 & 5.8)


	

	3.1
	Ross & Cromarty Youth Forum

Paige advised that 28 youngsters from Ross-shire will be attending this event in Badaguish.


	

	3.2
	Action for Children

Paige said that the Action For Children organisation has given a number of talks and advice sessions at Fortrose Academy on drugs and alcohol use. These have been well attended by the youngsters.


	

	3.3
	Youth Café News

The Juniors are currently working on arts and crafts projects with May Hunter


	

	3.4
	Pilgrims Walk

Bob said that this sponsored walk will take place on 1st October from the Academy to Hillockhead to raise money for general school funds.


	

	3.5
	Royal Visit

On Thursday 23 September H.R.H. The Earl of Wessex visited Fortrose Academy to look at some of the ways in which youngsters are becoming “responsible citizens” and to see how they are actively involved in their own learning within the classroom and in the extra curricular life of the school.


	

	3.6
	School Parent Council

Jane said that there is a new Parent Council with Ian Donald as Chair and Georgia Macleod as vice chair. Mrs Henri Shepherd has been appointed as temporary Head Teacher.


	

	
	
	

	4
	Police Report

PC Williams stated that there had been 35 incidents reported since the last meeting. He advised that very few incidents had been reported in Cromarty:-

· there is a car which appears to have been abandoned on The Denny, however as it is taxed, there is little that PC Williams can do about it at the moment

· PC Williams would like to carry out more speed checks and will arrange this when resources are available


	

	5


	Matters arising from previous meeting

	

	5.1
	5.1 The Kennels

Lynne has reviewed the drawings and confirmed that the windows installed are not as shown in the plans. She will pass this back to Erica McArthur to follow up.


	LS

	5.2
	5.2 Tennis Courts

Lynne confirmed that Mr Nightingale owns the site of the old tennis courts.


	

	5.3
	9.1 27 Bank Street

David has still not received a response from David Baldwin about the replacement windows.


	DA

	5.4
	9.2 Satellite Dishes

David has still not received an update from David Baldwin about information leaflet on satellite dishes.


	DA

	5.5
	9.4 Victoria Park

Ronald has spoken to the football team and advised that they are happy with the current size of the football pitch and do not require it to be increased.


	

	5.6
	9.5 Well Lane Issues

The Councillors agreed that the main issue is if planning permission is required for the arch due to its height, and if so then this should be sought. Lynne will pass this on to Erica McArthur. It is however still possible to gain access to the lane so there is not an access issue.


	LS

	5.7
	9.6 Cromarty Cemetery

Paige again expressed concerns about the path at the Cemetery. There are water drainage issues. Ian Hay has been asked to look at this. David will follow this up.


	DA

	5.8
	9.8 Litter Bin at Multi Court

Paige asked for an update on the provision of a bin. It will cost to provide an additional bin. Vivienne will arrange for the existing wheelie bin to be sited by the multi-court. She will ask Jeff Benjamin, Victoria Hall Caretaker, to put the bin out every week for emptying.


	

	5.9
	9.10 New Sign Request

Anne and David carried out an audit of signposts in Cromarty. David passed out a paper showing photographs of signs to be removed/ changed as follows:-

· Bank Street - remove parking sign and relocate to same pole as ferry sign on Bayview Crescent

· High Street – remove sign on wall as letters missing and remove obsolete Court House sign – combine with Hugh Miller sign if possible

· Church Street – remove Give Way sign at junction with High Street

· The Denny – remove obsolete Courthouse sign and combine with Hugh Miller/ East Church sign if possible

· Forsyth House – remove Bowling Green sign 

· Forsyth House – remove Cromarty Study Centre fingerpost – David will speak to Mairi about this in case she wants to keep it or provide a new sign

· High Street Car park – remove sign/ or replace with smaller sign

· The Denny – remove dolphin sign as it is confusing

Ronald offered to remove any signs as required.


	DA

	
	
	

	5.10
	9.11 Bus Service

Estelle has continued to monitor the complaints received and to pass on the information to Di Agnew, Liz Cowie and Sheila Fletcher. The Councillors thanked her for this work and stated that she should be paid additionally for any time incurred. 

Only one complaint was received in September but it was agreed that the complaints should continue to be monitored. David will ask Sheila Fletcher to pass all the information gathered on to the Traffic Commissioners and John was asked to consider preparing a press release to highlight the issues with the level of service provided.


	EE

DA

JW

	5.11
	11.2 LEADER Grants for Core Paths

Vivienne and Jane submitted an application for £10k for the Sutor Path. This has been successful and funding will be provided for the improvement (NOT maintenance) of the Sutor Path, which includes the Reeds Loop Path, and round the barley field and the path by Clunes House.


	

	5.12
	12.1 Planning – Mr Shepherd

Lynne has looked at the drawings and there are some concerns about the roof lights which she has passed on to Erica McArthur.

	

	6
	Gaelic Chapel  (Item to be retained on the agenda.)

Craig passed round photos of the Chapel which showed lots of saplings growing inside and around the building which could be causing further damage to the building. Ronald offered to see what he could safely chop down.

Craig will arrange a meeting with the new Trustees and arrange to get responsibility for the building transferred to the new Trust.


	RY

	7
	Full Review of 5 Year Plan & Community Councillors’ Portfolios 
As this was the last meeting of this Council, a full review of the Councillors’ Portfolios was completed in order to provide an update on each item or to determine which items could be discharged or deleted. All remaining items will be reallocated to the new Council as appropriate.

Estelle will update the master document and copy to Councillors.


	EE

	8
	Victoria Hall

Vivienne had issued a briefing document to the Councillors in advance of the meeting which provided an update on the transfer of the lease of the Victoria Hall from Cromarty Victoria Hall Ltd to the Community Council. A number of complex legal issues have been raised by the Highland Council Legal Department in relation to this transfer. Vivienne had put forward 2 proposals to the Council as follows:-  

PROPOSAL A – That the C&DCC do not accept the Assignment of the existing HC lease, of the Victoria Hall, currently held by the CVHL. That the HC issue the C&DCC with a Licence to Occupy (the Victoria Hall), in conjunction with a Service Level Agreement to specify the C&DCC’s ongoing management of the Hall, through the VHMC.

PROPOSAL B – That the C&DCC accept the Assignment of the lease from the CVHL, either in the names of all C&DCC councillors and their successors or specified C&DCC councillors, such as the Chair, Vice Chair(s) and Treasurer.

The councillors discussed the advantages and disadvantages of each proposal and then voted. It was agreed that Proposal A should be adopted and Vivienne will report back to the VHMC accordingly and advise the Highland Council Legal Department to progress with this.

John Wood wished to record that he did not support this proposal.

Vivienne had not produced a financial report this month but said that the finances were stable. Funding is now being sought for Wanda’s post on a monthly rather than quarterly basis whilst her future is being resolved.

The Councillors recorded their thanks to  Vivienne for all her hard work.


	

	
	
	

	9
	Feedback from BI Ward Forum held on 26 August 2010

Estelle attended this Ward Forum and provided feedback as follows:-

Cllr David Alston chaired the Forum and the main Topic was “Services for Older Folk”. Guest Speakers were Rod Richard (Community Care Manager), Ian Thompson (Project Manager Service Planning & Modernisation for Social Work Service, Donald Macleod (Community Development Consultant)

Donald Macleod reported back on the “Services for Older People” Report which had been commissioned by the BI Ward Forum’s Older Peoples’ Working Group.

The following recommendations have resulted from this report: -

· To create an information pack for older folk on the BI

· To deliver a BI Older Person’s Festival which would provide information on services/ activities/ educational opportunities etc. This is currently planned for March 2011 and an application for LEADER funding has been submitted

· To deliver a local campaign to recruit more home carers

· To improve joint  working practices of health and social services 

· To carry out a further study into community transport needs

· To carry out more research into the needs of those needing higher level of care and how they can be met.

Ian Thompson said that Community Care is not just about looking after older folk, it covers all those in need, e.g. alcohol/ drug users.

There will be a significant demographic change in the Highland between 2008-2013 in that the number of folk aged 75+ will increase by 121% and currently over 40k of people of 65+ are carers and 20k receive care - by 2017 the number of people needing care will far outweigh carers.

Now is the time to focus on how this will be managed by considering the needs of these folk in terms of improving health, maintaining independence, ensuring safety and making sure that these folk are free from discrimination.

The Councillors thanked Estelle for attending the meeting for Anne and for providing the feedback.


	

	10

10.1

10.2

10.3
	Dr Forth’s Bequest

Tennis Courts

Jane has been in contact with Kirsty Macrae of the Lawn Tennis association who will send the application forms for match funding. Jane has received the full specification for the work required and the anticipated cost is £34,395 exc. VAT.

As this was Jane’s last meeting, this responsibility will need to be passed to another Councillor. Estelle will hold the paperwork in the meantime.

Victoria Park – Play Equipment for Toddlers

Julie and Ronald advised that the play equipment has been selected and ordered. New swings will be provided in both parks with bark ground covering.

Community Storage Facility

The need for storage was discussed and Vivienne said that she had been to Blythswood to try to obtain filing cabinets. She asked David if he knew of any surplus within Highland Council offices. He will enquire.

The new Council will need to be brought up to date at the next meeting and a Public Consultation meeting is planned for late January when details on the viable projects will be presented to the public for discussion.


	DA

	
	
	

	11

11.1

11.2

11.3


	Treasurer’s Report

Income (27 July to 26 September 2010)

Guide book sales



£283.50

Fireworks Donations



£575.00

Walks Leaflets




  £14.50

Bank Interest




    £3.25

Total income




£876.25

Expenditure (27 July to 26 September 2010)

Secretarial expense: Aug-Sep

£100.00

Garden Mtce (Forsyth House beds)

£160.00

Fence post




    £7.49

Venue Hire Costs



  £20.00

Election notice publication


  £96.73

Stamps




    £8.76

Tax on bank interest



    £0.65

Total expenditure



£393.63

Accounts Receivable:            £105.00

Accounts Payable balance:       Nil

Bank & Cash in hand balances at 26.09.2010  =  £40,037.04


	

	12

12.1

12.2

12.3

12.4

12.5

12.6


	Highland Councillor’s Report

The Paye

Craig has cleared some ivy from the wall and gates, which was preventing water draining away into gullies. He is going to ask Ian Hay for the gully emptier to spend a day in Cromatrty to clear all gullies before winter. It was suggested that if a date was given in advance then car owners could be asked to move their vehicles to give the gully emptier better access to gullies.

Streetlights

Craig has reported a number of streetlights as out of order/ broken fittings to Stuart Bruce. These have been repaired.

Caravan on the Links

Craig took photos of the caravan and surrounding area and sent them to Di Agnew. He said that the caravan was in such a state that there were Health and Safety implications. Ian Wilson has written to Mr Nightingale to advise him to get the owners to clear the area and also to advise him that he is ultimately responsible for this land. If the site is not cleared, then Ian will serve notice on Mr Nightingale.

Pleasure Craft

Craig suggested that more could be done to encourage pleasure craft to visit Cromarty in the future e.g. better provision of moorings and facilities. Ronald replied that the harbour is currently filled to capacity and visitors cannot moor in the bay, as this is the responsibility of the Boat Club.

Ice House

Craig has heard that the Ice House is up for sale but this has been rumoured on a number of occasions. He suggested that this could be utilised to provide tourist facilities but some Councillors felt that this site would not be appropriate.

Cromarty Ferry

David advised that the Highland Council have agreed to pay the subsidies for the ferry to run throughout October.


	

	
	
	

	12.7

12.8

12.9


	Victoria Park

David had emailed Councillors during the month to advise that the Highland Council Solicitors have confirmed that the Victoria Park is part of the Common Good. This means that the £185k paid for access across the park, to the Sandilands site, should now be transferred to the Common Good – making the fund total over £200k. This will secure income into the future.

Bright Spark

Following the presentation given at the last meeting by Duncan Cameron of Bright Spark, David advised that the Councillors need to get advice from Bob Cameron on the benefits to the community and how to progress this. David offered to invite Bob Cameron to the November meeting.

Drainage Gully at Hugh Miller

Vivienne asked if the drainage problems had been looked at. David met with the Site Engineer to discuss the issues but this has now been passed to the Conservation Architect to investigate further.


	DA

	13

13.1 

13.2

13.3


	Planning

Highland Councillors do not participate in planning related discussions and are not present for this Agenda item.

Mrs Joyce Braden - 11 Church Street – Listed Building Consent for Replacement windows. As Everest is shown as the contractor, Lynne will check the plans to ensure that the appropriate type of windows will be used.

Nigg Wind Farm 

Lynne commented on the documents received and circulated them to the Councillors. She will feed back the comments on behalf of the Community Council, as the deadline date is this week. A number of posters have been placed in Cromarty asking people to submit comments, but the Councillors thought that these posters gave an inaccurate impression of what the visual impact will be.

Local Development Plan

A copy of the proposed Local Development Plan has been received.

The Highland wide Local Development Plan sets out the context for the future growth of the Highlands. Community Councils have been asked to comment on the proposed plans by 03/12/10. This will be circulated to Councillors and Lynne will provide comments on behalf of the Council. The full documentation is available at www.highland.gov.uk/developmentplans
Individuals can submit comments via the website.

There are also a number of consultation meetings to be held across the Highland. Details are available in the documentation or on the website.


	LS

	14


	Correspondence


	

	14.1
	Quality Awards

Gordon Fyfe, Highland Council PR Manager, has written to ask Community Councils to nominate personnel/ services/teams who have provided the community with a high quality of service by 22 October. The Councillors agreed that Bobby should be nominated for the individual award and Di Agnew and her team should be nominated for the team award. Estelle will submit the forms accordingly.


	EE

	14.2
	Anne Short

Jane and Estelle visited in Invergordon Community Hospital. She is progressing well but undergoing intensive physiotherapy. She hopes to be home early October. Anne sent a card to thank the Councillors for the card and gifts she has received. She also sent her apologies for not being able to attend the last meeting of this Council and thanked Jane and Douglas for all their hard work and commitment over the years.

The Councillors thanked Jane and Estelle for visiting Anne with the gifts.


	


	
	
	

	15
	A.O.B.
	

	15.1
	Fireworks

Jane said that the Fireworks display is a Community Council event but the Parent Council will provide the catering. She has written to all the businesses in Cromarty to seek funding. A total of £575 has been received to date, which includes a cheque from Captain Grey, CFPA.

Although Jane is now standing down from the Council, she will still co-ordinate the events for Bonfire Night.


	

	15.2
	Daffodil Field

Jane suggested that David of JungleBusters should be asked to clear the brambles hanging over the wall of the Daffodil Field onto the path by Clunes House. This is the responsibility of Major Phipps so the invoice would be sent to him for reimbursement. Jane will also ask the Prices of Clunes House to clear by the ivy from their wall which is overhanging the path.


	

	15.3
	Community Council Election

Estelle advised that nominations had been received from Anne Short, Vivienne Griffiths, Douglas McPhee, Julie Penwright, Helen Elliott and Vanessa Halhead. As there were 6 nominations and 7 vacancies, an election was not required. The above mentioned people will form the new council with Ronald Young, Lynne Sproull and John Wood. This means that there will be 9 Councillors and one vacancy, which could be used to co-opt an individual during the year for a particular role if required. 

The first meeting of the new Council will be held on Monday 25 October. Estelle advised that at that meeting new office bearers need to be appointed for Chair, 2 Vice Chairs and Treasurer. As there is an AGM in April, these Office Bearers will hold office until then.

Estelle has written to Helen Elliott and Vanessa Halhead and sent them a copy of the Constitution. She has also written to Alan Hunter to thank him for acting as Returning Officer.


	

	15.4
	Jane Clunas and Douglas Cooper

The Councillors wished to record their thanks to Jane and to Douglas for all their hard work, commitment and support over the years. Jane has been a Councillor for 8 years and Douglas has been a Councillor for 25 years.

Jane was also thanked for chairing the last meeting in Anne’s absence.


	

	
	Jane thanked everyone for attending and for their input.

Date of Next Meeting

Monday 25 October 2010 at 7.30pm

in the Hugh Miller Institute


	





MINUTES APPROVED


25/10/10
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